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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – November 21, 2022
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Connie Wood, Dave Crudele, Dawn Szurek, Greg Stevens, Chris Mitchell, Jonathan Riedinger, Robin Sevinsky, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney, Susan York, Planning Board Clerk and Kim Caron, Recording Secretary.  
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the October 17, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  No other comments were made.  Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
None.

Subdivision Applications 
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is an application for a 4-lot subdivision of lands located on Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the parcel consists of 76+ acres that will be divided into Lot 1, which will consist of the existing house and improvements, 5.27+ acres and have 360 feet of road frontage, Lot 2 which will consist of 2.07+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage, Lot 3 which will consist of 9.55+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage and Lot 4 which will consist of 60.58+ acres with 455 feet of road frontage.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Public Hearing opened in July has been closed and the application has been referred to the town engineer and the Saratoga County Planning Board.
Ward and Northeast (225.-1-85.1)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision of lands located at 2049 Route 67 and consists of 31.85+ acres.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located on the south side of Route 67 and the east side of Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is for a 3-lot subdivision and a revised lot line change from the previously approved lot line change in March.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the new lots created will be Lot 1A-1.1 and will consist of 4.46+ acres and contain the original house and outbuilding, Lot 1A-1.2 and will consist of 8.86+ acres and have 200 feet of road frontage on Maple Avenue and Lot 1A-1.3 will consist of 18.5+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage on Roue 67 and 61.24 feet of road frontage on Maple Avenue which is where the driveway will be.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that new maps have been submitted since the last meeting.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the frontage homestead parcel has been adjusted from 404 feet to 384 feet.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this will prohibit that lot from being subdivided again.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that, based on feedback from the board, the homestead parcel acreage was increased so that horses could be kept on the lot.

Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has received the report for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was present.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Mrs. Wood.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:13 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:32 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the October 17, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
SUBDIVISION and LOT LINE CHANGE APPLICATIONS 
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Kevin Weed appeared before the Board.
Mr. Weed stated that he wanted to clarify a comment that was received from a resident at the last Public Hearing pertaining to the engineer that performed the percolation tests.  Mr. Weed stated that the tests were performed by a licensed engineer that is certified, licensed and owns their own company.

Mr. Weed stated that there have been some changes to the map.  Mr. Weed read the note that was added to the map.  Mr. Weed stated that they have reduced the size of the building envelopes and shifted the house on Lot 4 to the south.  Mr. Weed stated that the proposed house locations have been staggered with no overlap.  Mr. Weed stated that the culverts have been updated to show that they are currently existing.

Mr. Weed stated that Lot 2 is less than 5 acres in size but in comparison, there are 15 lots on the east side of Sweetman Road that are under 5 acres and 3 under 2 acres.  Mr. Weed stated that 1/3 of the neighborhood are lots under 5 acres.

Don Schermerhorn made comments from the back of the room regarding his driveway.  The comments were not captured.

Mrs. Wood asked Mr. Weed which land was currently being used for agricultural purposes.

Mr. Weed stated that Lot 3 and Lot 2.  Mr. Weed stated that the old pasture land is going to be farmed.

Mr. Wilkinson read the highlights from the letter from Don Schermerhorn dated November 15, 2022.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he received a telephone call from Bryant Kolner about a situation that has arisen regarding the Mancini’s dog.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that he received an email from Deana Mancini at 4:00 today responding to Mr. Schermerhorn’s letter.

The Board took some time to read the email.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board took lead agency at the July 20, 2022 meeting.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the application was referred to the County Planning Board and the Town Engineer.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that comments were received and have been addressed.  Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the comments and what was done to address them.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that at last month’s meeting, several corrections were required to the application package.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that those changes have been done.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has a complete application.

Mr. Wilkinson polled the Board for input on the application.
Mr. Crudele stated that he would like to acknowledge that there has been a lot of active engagement between the applicants and the board throughout the process.  Mr. Crudele stated that he feels that there are three main items that have been discussed.  Mr. Crudele stated that the wetlands have been delineated and approved, the DEC spill report has been closed and the house behind a house issue has been rectified with the staggering of the houses.  Mr. Crudele stated that he is ready to support the application.

Mr. Mitchell stated that he agrees with Mr. Crudele.  Mr. Mitchell stated that the open issues have all been addressed.  Mr. Mitchell stated that the applicants and the board have done their due diligence.  Mr. Mitchell stated that he is also ready to support the application.

Ms. Szurek stated that she does see the similarities with other existing lots on the road.  Ms. Szurek stated that she agrees that the building envelopes have been locked down better so that the house behind a house scenario is less likely.  Ms. Szurek stated that she is disappointed that the 2-acre lot will not be able to have horses and the other lots will be able to have horses.  Ms. Szurek stated that she is also disappointed that the applicants would not agree to the note of no further subdivision on the drawings.  Ms. Szurek stated that she feels that the pond could be problematic in the future.
Ms. Stevens stated that there has been extensive review of the code for this application.  Mr. Stevens stated that the applicants have shown minimal disturbance to the DEC and ACOE wetlands.  Mr. Stevens stated that the applicants have shown that the hazard claims have all been closed.  Mr. Stevens stated that valid concerns have been raised regarding the house behind a house scenario and the applicants have taken that into consideration with the building envelopes and size of the parcels.  Mr. Stevens stated that the applicant’s representative pointed out several parcels in the vicinity similar to what the applicants have proposed.  Mr. Stevens stated that he is not in favor of the narrow driveway.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he feels that the house behind a house problem is still a problem with Lots 3 and 4.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he believes that this creates a lot behind a lot where this situation can happen.  Mr. Wilkinson quoted the subdivision regulations page 27 paragraph F regarding the creation of lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this proposal is not in line with the comprehensive plan put in place in 2007.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this subdivision does not present a safe, orderly and efficient use of the lands.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that Lot 2 is the only lot that makes sense.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that crossing a wetland would be more preferable than a 1700-foot-long driveway.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that concerns were raised by residents regarding ground water and open space.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that without locking down the location of the houses, they can be moved anywhere and there is nothing that the board can do about it.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is also disappointed that the applicants would not agree to the no further subdivision of lands note on the drawing.

Mr. Riedinger stated that this has been a challenging and emotional process.  Mr. Riedinger stated that Mr. Weed and the applicants have done an excellent job answering questions and making changes.  Mr. Riedinger stated that he does not like the driveways as it will be challenging for the fire departments.  Mr. Riedinger stated that he does not see the house behind a house issue as an issue.  Mr. Riedinger stated that there is a lot of distance between the lots.  Mr. Riedinger stated that he agrees that this does not fit into the town’s comprehensive plan.  Mr. Riedinger stated that overall, he does not care for the layout but won’t say that he can’t support it.

Mrs. Wood stated the long driveway is still a concern for her.  Mrs. Wood stated that ponds located next to long driveways can present problems for emergency vehicles.  Mrs. Wood stated that she is also not happy with the house behind a house situation making it look like a development.  Mrs. Wood stated that we just had an extraordinary dry year.  Mrs. Wood stated that the wetlands can still present problems.  Mrs. Wood stated that a priority of the comprehensive plan was keeping farmland, protecting farmland and maintaining open space.  Mrs. Wood stated that this subdivision does not do that.
Mr. Crudele made a motion to approve the Mancini 4 lot subdivision located at 68 Sweetman Road and authorize the chairman to sign the mylars as Resolution 2022-07.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.

Roll call vote was taken:

Mrs. Wood – no

Mr. Riedinger – aye

Mr. Wilkinson – no

Mr. Stevens – aye

Ms. Szurek – aye

Mr. Mitchell – aye

Mr. Crudele – aye

Motion carried.

Resolution 2022-07 was made.
Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the mylar requirements and the park fees.

It should be noted for the record that at the completion of this application, a resident named Daniel Stedman of 110 Sweetman Road stated to the board as he exited “what goes around comes around” making several of the board members feel like they were being threatened.
WARD/NORTHEAST (225.-1-85.1)
Mr. Bogardus appeared before the board.

Mr. Bogardus stated that they changed the acreage for the homestead lot to 5 acres so that the lot can house livestock per request of the board.  Mr. Bogardus stated that they shortened the distance of frontage so that there can be no further subdivisions of this parcel. Mr. Bogardus stated that all of the lots are conforming.  Mr. Bogardus stated that he received comments from the town engineer.  Mr. Bogardus stated that the red dots on the drawing are the perk tests or existing septics.  Mr. Bogardus sated that they can do more if the board wants more.

Mr. Stevens stated that it does not look like the line is 50 feet from the pond to the adjoining property border.

Mr. Wilkinson and Mr. Bogardus went to the map to review.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the frontage on Route 67 wraps around to the back of Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board prefers the house to be located on Maple Avenue.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is only 20 feet from the pond.  Mr. Wilkinson showed on the drawing where the line should come to and straighten out.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the map needs corrected distances around the pond and the line changed to not create a point that cannot be maintained on the southeast corner of Lot 1A-1-.1.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that perk tests are required for each lot.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is also a major subdivision.
Mr. Keniry suggested completing the long SEQRA form as soon as possible for review by the town engineer.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the letter has been sent regarding the funding of the engineering escrow account.
ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the report.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John stated that the budget has been adopted.
Supervisor Grasso stated that the intersection of Maple Avenue and Route 67 is really narrow.  Supervisor Grasso stated that the town had put in an application with the State Bridge program a year ago but was denied.  Supervisor Grasso stated that there will be another round of funding available and the town will apply again.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Riedinger seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:03 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
